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Agenda Item 6    Board of Commissioners Meeting
 Memo No 08/18

21 June 2018  
Update on Establishing Corporate Services in Scotland 
Purpose

1. The purpose of this paper is to supply the Commisioners with an update on progress with Establishing Corporate Services in Scotland and to report progress and assurance on achieving independent capability from FC Shared Services by 31 March 2019
Background
2. Work to establish Coporate Services in Scotland began 4 years ago with the following services fully transferred and being managed within the Business Services (BS) team in Forest Enterpise Scotland;
· Business Sustainability Reporting

· Procurement

· Equality and Diversity

· HR Services

· Health, Safety and Environment

· Learning and Development

· Internal Audit

3. The project to move people carrying out these functions has been run under the auspices of the Establishing Corporate Services in Scotland (ECSS).  The project to transfer the Information Systems (infrastructure and Business Applications) part of the service to Scotland is being managed under the auspices of the Digital Services Transition Project (DTSP).  The two projects are working towards a Target Operating Model agreed with the Scottish Government Forestry Devolution Programme (FDP) to move FES and FCS to the new agencies.  Overall the programme is on track to move all services to Scotland by the end of March 2019, however there are risks associated with this which are discussed below.
Payroll, HR Policy and Pensions
4. The people delivering the Payroll, Policy and Pensions service are now in staff assimilation and further recruitment may be required.  This will complete in the autumn of 2018 at the latest.  The Payroll system is hosted and when the contract was established was constructed in such a way that each part of the FC could run it independently.  Moving this service contract to Scotland is on track to complete in the autumn of 2018.  The FC also uses a now out of support HR system called REBUS.  A procurement exercise is being started in July 2018 to purchase a new HR system.  The intention is to have a replacement HR System in place for the 1st April 2019 but a 6 month extension of the REBUS contract has been secured with Central Services as contingency.

5. A data manager joins the Digital Services Team in July and will work closely with the Head of Records and Data Protection to transfer necessary data to the new environment e.g personal folders in Outlook and documents stored in shared drives in Silvan House.  The new agencies will have access to the SG Electronic Records Management System and the policy and rules for its deployment and use have to be understood and disseminated to staff.  This work will start in July and with guidance and operating procedures in place to roll out to staff by October.

IS and FAS functions
6. Staff covering Finance and Accounting Services (FAS) and Information Services functions (IS) are currently in transition to BS. The last of the staff transfers in the FAS team are scheduled for September, however, this is dependent on systems transfer and may slip by a month as staff will be required to support legacy services until the new service is up and running.

7. The most complex area of the transfer is around Digital Services. The work to transfer IS and FAS systems is in five projects:
· Scottish Wide Area Network (SWAN)
· The SCOTS Desktop which includes;

i. Telephony

ii. Email

iii. Electronic Records Management System
iv. Saltire intranet

v. Internet Access

vi. Frontline Helpdesk

· Datacentre

· Citrix Platform

· Business Applications Transition

The critical path for this work is provided in Annex 1.

8. The work to migrate from the current FC network to the SWAN is going well with all sites (FES & FCS) on track to complete by the end of August 2018.  There will be a requirement to use some of the legacy network to access the Silvan House Datacentre and connect to the internet but independent capability is on track to complete by the end of March 2019.

9. The ability to roll out the SCOTS Desktop has been a cause for concern due to Scottish Government (SG) rules on accessing email accounts.  This is currently considered a key risk, however, following escalation to the Forestry Devolution Programme (FDP) Board, written confirmation was received w/c 4 June that the SG iTECS team is entirely committed to providing both Forestry agencies with SCOTS services.  Detailed planning on the roll out can now commence on the deployment with a two phase approach being proposed.  Phase 1 will be between Jan – Mar 2019 and will migrate all principlal sites (FD main offices, Conservancy main offices, National Offices) approximately 20 sites over a 12 week period and all users (c.1000) on to the new desktop.  Outstations will follow in Apr-Jun 2019.  Users in outstations will access systems via a Virtual Private Network (VPN) connection until the outstation Local Area Networks (LAN’s)s can be migrated.  

10. The Datacentre (in the Gyle, Edinburgh) has been in place since February with configuration work and domain name in place. Current work is to install firewalls and establish a safe connection between the new Datacentre and Silvan House.  The new Datacentre has inbuilt multi-point resilience for power, cooling, connectivity and server infrastructure. There is also inbuilt Disaster Recovery (DR) with back up from a sister Datacentre in Dundee.  Further resilience will be provided from another cloud based supplier although that solution will not be in place until towards the end of the calendar year. Independent capability is on track to complete by end of March 2019

11.  The Citrix Platfrom allows desktop devices to access business applications from disparate data centres.  Citrix has been on-site to complete their scoping work and a concurremt work flow to find a hardware partner for Citrix is with procurement.  Work on this is on track to complete by the end of December.

12.  Scoping on the Business Applications Transfer is complete with a schedule for transferring applications to complete by the end of June.  The new and upgraded software for the ledger has been installed in the new datacentre and the suppliers of DRIVE our fleet management system are timetabled to install that software in early July. Testing on these applications will commence once a secure connection is established between the new datacentre and the FC Datacentre which is scheduled for mid-July. Testing on these applications will run until the end of September.  Testing on other applications will also take place in this period but DRIVE and the ledger are considered the most complex.  It is expected that applications in the new datacentre will start coming online in October 2018 with all applications transferred by the end of December.  The period between Jan-Mar 2019 will be used to configure systems to operate in the new two agency environment and embedding the new brands in areas such as invoicing, VAT etc with independent capability on track to complete by the end of March 2019.
Resource Implications

13.   The new Digital team in Scotland (30 staff) will be fully in place by the beginning of July with further support being provided by 16 agency workers/contractors as well as support from IS.  Additional resource has been secured in procurement to support the necessary work.
Risk Assessment

14.   The most significant risk is around the desktop roll out which is scheduled when the weather is at its worst.  This has been mitigated by descoping to principal sites only and allowing two weeks of contingency.  The next significant risk is transferring all Business Applications by the end of December where slippage here will affect the time available to configure systems for the new agencies.  Mitigation has involved getting the appropriate staff to complete the work on time who are now in place with sufficient resilience to cope with sickness, resginations etc.  A summary RAG status of the various workstreams is contained in Annex 2.
Communication Issues

15.   A commincation plan is in place for the transfer of services and is in the process of being rolled out.  A further plan will be prepared over the summer on the new email service which will significantly reduce the mailbox size of users from that currently available.  This will involve the adoption of the new ERMS solution provide by the SG and will require staff to change their ways of working.  A full support package along with communications will be worked on over the summer.  A copy of the FLS Roadmap and the Digital Story which covers these issue can be found in Annexes 3 and 4 respectively.
Recommendations
16. The Commissioners are asked to note and comment on this paper.
Nicol Sinclair

Head of Business Services (Acting)
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